
Concordia Neighborhood Associa1on  
P.O. Box 11194 

Portland, OR 97211 
landuse@concordiapdx.org 

May 3rd, 2018 

City of Portland Planning and Sustainability Commission  
AKn: Residen1al Infill Project 
1900 SW 4th Avenue, Suite 7100 
Portland, OR 97201 
psc@portlandoregon.gov 

Dear Honorable Commissioners, 

As you know, the City is at a crossroads. Our single family residen1al zones contain homes that 
have ceased to become affordable for the average Portland family to move in to. Yet the current 
zoning prevents more units from being constructed on lots in these zones, which might act to 
bring down the cost per new housing unit. Instead, the en1re site acquisi1on cost must be 
borne by a new single-family house. This results in more and more large, expensive homes that 
aren’t affordable to most of the families who might be able to fully use their space, and 
generally are purchased by people of means who don’t actually need all that room.  

Supply, in short, is not mee1ng demand.  

The decision point we find ourselves at is this:  

Do we allow this situa1on to con1nue and worsen? Or, do we take effec1ve steps to fix it? 

A^er reviewing the latest staff proposal from the Residen1al Infill Project, we find that the 
current proposal does not plan to significantly improve the situa1on with regards to 
affordability.  

No significant changes are proposed from the proposal that was analyzed by Johnson Economics 
in their October 17, 2016 memo to Tyler Bump of BPS. Indeed, a revised memo from Johnson 
Economics from April, 2018 confirms that the current staff proposal will not add significantly to 
the supply of housing units affordable to median-income households in Portland.  

In the 2016 memo, the RIP project was projected to actually result in a net reduc1on of housing 
units produced in Portland over the next two decades by 8,000 units over the baseline; hardly a 
ringing endorsement of the success of this proposal! The 2018 memo reverses this and predicts 
a net increase of 600 or so new homes over the next 20 years, though it rests on ques1onable 
assump1ons, including that exis1ng homeowners would be willing to accept $80-$130,000 as 
the sales price for their home in central Portland (what the memo refers to as “Residual Land 
Value”). (Call us if you know somebody willing to sell for those prices, please!) 

Further, the Johnson Economics reports indicated that it would be unlikely that any of the 
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resul1ng units would be affordable to a household making the Median Family Income or less for 
the City of Portland. 

It is our view, as neighbors who are concerned about the ability of our children, our aging 
parents, our friends and other poten1al new neighbors to afford to live near us in the future, 
that the Residen1al Infill Project is currently flawed, but that with a few simple fixes, it can be 
tuned to help deliver a more affordable future for our city.  

In that spirit, we respecmully request that the PSC recommend the following changes be made 
to the staff proposal prior to adop1on by Council: 

• ‘a’ Overlay: The new ‘a’ overlay aKempts to prevent gentrifica1on and displacement by 
denying the opportunity to take advantage of the new RIP regula1ons to areas at risk of 
gentrifica1on and displacement. As a neighborhood that experienced redlining during the 
20th century based on the spa1al distribu1on of people of a par1cular race, we do not wish to 
see any other neighborhoods be subject to a policy that effec1vely red-lines poor 
neighborhoods of the city, denying property owners there the opportunity to improve their 
lives and the neighborhood by replacing exis1ng, sub-standard housing stock with newer 
development that could allow owners to li^ themselves out of poverty by the bootstraps, 
following the American Dream. It’s quite possible that preven1ng access to opportunity in this 
manner may be a viola1on of the federal Fair Housing Act. The City should not seek to deny 
these sorts of economic opportuni1es to low-income areas. The new ‘a’ overlay should be 
applied broadly to all residen1al zones across the city, or at least to all those within walking 
distance of transit with 20 minute headways in the peak or beKer, and/or with bicycle access 
to high-quality bicycle infrastructure. 

• Economic opportunity: The current RIP proposal, according to its own economic analysis, will 
result in limi1ng new homeowners in Portland’s single-family zones to high-income 
households. No longer will new construc1on be affordable to middle-income Portlanders. The 
price per square foot resul1ng from these regula1ons will increase, further accelera1ng price 
apprecia1on of exis1ng homes. We propose an alternate future, one in which lower-income 
households seeking to live together in a fourplex are able to effec1vely outbid high-income 
households seeking to purchase a house for use as a single-family residence. The allowable 
FAR should thus be increased for new development with mul1ple units by 0.2 per unit for 
triplexes and fourplexes; the cap on the number of units within a structure should be li^ed (4 
or more should be allowed by right); and the height calcula1on should be changed to clarify 
that a two-and-a-half-story house will always be legal in all zones. r2.5 zones should maintain 
their 35-foot height limit and not experience a reduc1on to 30 feet. Height should be 
measured from the midpoint eleva1on adjacent to a structure, not the low point. 

• Form-Based Code: The City should write a Form-Based Code to regulate its residen1al zones, 
or at least those por1ons subject to the new ‘a’ overlay. This will address the concerns of 
neighbors about out-of-character development, by specifying the nature of “character.” This 
would include the specifica1on of ameni1es such as front porches, while also regula1ng 
specific concerns, like height from ground to eaves separately from total structure height, that 
contribute to the feel of the “urban room” of neighborhood streets. See below for an example 
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of how a Form Based Code can be used to regulate this sort of development. 

• Affordability: The City should allow four units by right. In addi1on, we strongly recommend 
the following:  

• Beyond the four units allowed by right, a developer should be able to receive as many 
bonus units affordable to households making 80% or less of MFI as they feel the market 
will bear, within the allowable building envelope of height, setbacks, and lot coverage. 
This will allow for the provision of the most deeply-affordable units that a developer 
feels it is possible to provide. 

• Single-family zones should NOT be held to a higher standard than buildings with 20 or 
more units, which can amor1ze their site acquisi1on costs over more units and are only 
required to provide 20% affordable units.  

• Scale: Projects proposing at least four units should be eligible to build up to 0.9 FAR, 35 feet in 
height, and with a front setback of ten feet (to maximize the amount of private back yard area 
shared by residents). This will allow the market to best deliver products that meet the 
economic needs of our neighbors over the coming decades. 

We believe that these adjustments to the RIP proposal will allow neighborhoods to determine 
their future des1ny in terms of sesng the terms of the character of future development, while 
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allowing for the diversity of housing types that must be built in order for supply to come into 
balance with the changing demographic demands of future genera1ons.  

We would also like to extend our support for the requirement that, for lots abusng an alley, 
access from the alley would be required when parking is provided, though parking would not be 
required for these lots. This will help to protect the pedestrian realm in those areas of our 
neighborhoods served by alleys. 

Finally, a brief note regarding narrow lot development: The Concordia Neighborhood 
Associa1on has previously fought against the development of skinny houses in our 
neighborhood. In fact, we appealed the approval of one such house all the way to the State 
Land Use Board of Appeals. We have also been subjected to many skinny houses built on streets 
with alleys, where the house nonetheless features a garage facing the street instead of the alley, 
making a mockery of statements in the Concordia Plan (developed as a part of the Albina Plan 
process) to preserve the pedestrian orienta1on of the front yard, and to minimize the impact of 
the automobile. We therefore are pleased to express our support for the new policies embodied 
in the staff proposal for the RIP with regards to narrow lot development, requiring that any 
parking be alley-fed, and that the height limit for skinny houses is propor1onate to their width. 
We are encouraged that those of us who own a vacant 25’ historically plaKed side lot will retain 
our ability to develop such a lot into a skinny house in the future without needing to demolish 
our primary home. We are also encouraged that, when a house is demolished in order to access 
the underlying historically-plaKed lots in an R5 zone, that the resul1ng two primary units will be 
required to be aKached, so that the resul1ng structure will be more energy efficient and visually 
appealing. 

With all of the work that has been put into developing the Residen1al Infill Project, we 
recommend making these minor changes to the RIP, including legalizing fourplexes as a by-right 
development type anywhere within the ‘a’ overlay, a^er which the City should give it a chance. 
Let’s legalize true Missing Middle housing, in our neighborhoods. Let’s run the experiment to 
see if the next genera1on of houses will produce more affordable and aKrac1ve outcomes than 
those currently being built. 

Signed, 

Chris Lopez  
Chair, Board of Directors  
Concordia Neighborhood Associa1on  
P.O. Box 11194 
Portland, OR 97211 
landuse@concordiapdx.org
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